English/Reading/Language Arts

Annual Review Meeting

Tuesday, January 15, 2013

The English/Reading/Language Arts Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, January 15, 2013 at the elementary school library.  Those in attendance were:

Jenny Acree, Kathy Brown, Keely Burks, Cathy Cope, Keri Deters, Teri Eichelberger, Sara Frankie, Evon Fredrickson, Deanna Freehill, Angie Funk, Anthony Galindo, Jill Gibson, Cheryl Hasenauer, Lauren Heap, Deb Hohulin, Lisa Holm, Deanna Hunt, Stephanie Kallal, Justin Kean, Denise Kearfott, Gaye King, Erica Kostoff, Nancy Knittel, Mary Laughery, Staci Lindelof, Erin Nuss, Shawna Pondel, Sharon Pool, Judy Rutledge, Tammy Seneca, Kristin Stocking, Cortney Troyer, April Warren, Kristin Wilson, and Karisa Yeagel.  

The teachers presented their reports, and then discussion followed.

Kindergarten- Stephanie Kallal, Kristen Wilson, Mary Laughery


The kindergarten faculty met during the Common Core Workshop days and evaluated their curriculum.  They located the gaps in order to further articulate the standards.  They plan to increase the amount of nonfiction that is utilized, and currently have a running list of the books on a Googledocs document so that the teachers can add to the list throughout the year.  At that point, they will review the list that the compiled.  A journal was also added in order to cover gaps in the areas of phonological awareness, word ladders, and plurals, etc.  

The teachers also reported that co-teaching has increased in all classes.  So now, more stations are being utilized.  Also, thanks to the added staff, back-to-back tier time can now occur before reading starts.  Groups can be created in order to differentiate instruction at all levels.  Due to the additional physical groupings, the students seem more alert during the 90-minute reading block.  Also, having co-teachers in math has been very beneficial, and the curriculum pacing has been right on target.  

All kindergarten classes now do mini lessons in writing skills from Lakeshore Publishing Company.  They are now able to address the writing concepts more often, and the students have moved beyond writing just one sentence.  
     Concerning assessment, the kindergarten teachers have the goal of updated their report cards.  They are working on an online version with dropdown boxes, but at this point, the parents will need to be trained in order to make sure that they view all areas.  The teachers are now working on cutting the report card down, since it is currently six pages long.     
First Grade- Keely Burks, Cortney Troyer


Concerning pacing, the first grade seems to be right on target from last year.  
The teachers are concerned because the textbooks that they are utilizing are not researched-based, as is the requirement with Common Core State Standards.  This year, the number of co-teachers at the first grade level has been decreased, so teachers are not receiving the input that they got in the past from the interventionists.  
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Second Grade- Jenny Acree, Kristin Stocking


Curriculum pacing is the same as last year’s.  Now, however, the teachers have more opportunity during the block reading time to delve much deeper in order to meet standard.  During the tier time, the students move to the different rooms according to their reading needs.  Groups cover topics such as phonics, fluency, reading strategies, etc.  The second grade teachers are finding that they need more reading supplements in order to implement Common Core State Standards.  Currently, the teachers utilize books from the Title I library, and also find supplements online.  But they still are in need of additional resources.  The basal that is being utilized is outdated, and does not cover a lot of the standards.  The teachers have a goal to rewrite the assessments for each story.  Currently, the weekly tests are much too easy.  Stacy Lindelof, special education teacher, concurred with the test issue.  
Third Grade- Kathy Brown, Karisa Yeagel


Third grade teachers are now implementing “Writing Wednesdays”.  Each teacher uses the same curriculum, and a specific topic is focused on each week.  The teachers co-plan by the month, which enables them to delve into specific language skills that they can apply to their writing.

Stations are utilized four two hours on Thursdays throughout the third grade classrooms.  Students move from class to class where they experience different activities.  Some are used as enrichment, while others are tier interventions.  For example, currently, one group is working on projects pertaining to a Magic Treehouse book that they read.  The students are then to read another Magic Treehouse book independently.  RtI interventions also occur during the rotation time.  The stations are also utilized to assist with deficits in areas such as working with key words, iPads, and word work formations, reading comprehension, main idea, writing brainstorming as well as fiction and nonfiction writing using webs. Not only are reading skills the focus, but math skills are covered, as well, with topics such as math problem solving, and higher level thinking skills.

The third grade teachers plan to add more writing assessment to their tests.  They plan to use Googledocs as a means to create higher level thinking questions that they can share.  


Pacing continues to be about the same as last year.  However; now the teachers are including nonfiction texts within the week, as well.  The teachers are also working to implement reading strategies across the curriculum.  

Fourth Grade- Cheryl Hasenauer, Sara Frankie


The fourth grade team evaluated their basal and assigned Lexiles to each story.  So now, not all stories in the book are covered.  Some are taught over a two-week period, with nonfiction books added as supplements.  Mrs. Titus assists in the process of locating books that might tie into the topics.  
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The fourth grade teachers also evaluated the entire fourth grade reading vocabulary.  Lower level words were removed from the list so that more challenge vocabulary could be implemented. Because of the changes in the vocabulary lists, assessments will be changed to reflect the new word list.
The fourth grade classes are currently assigned to literary groups, and the students are divided throughout the four classrooms.  The current lit groups met for two weeks before Christmas, and then two weeks after the holiday.  Students from each class are divided among the four classes.  Common Core skills that are not covered in the basal reading book are addressed in the literary groups.  The four groups address traditional literature, poetry and rhyming patterns, Greek mythology, and word study skills.  
The basal reader is also a concern, due to age.  It does not address many of the Common Core strategies, nor is it researched based.  The majority of the stories are fiction.  
Fifth Grade- Shawna Pondel, Keri Deters

In language arts, the fifth grade teachers continue to incorporate the ATB chart into all subject areas, making sure that students are supporting their answers with both text and brain support.  As far as teaching “parts of speech”, the teachers are trying to get away from teaching them in isolation.  Research shows that incorporating the learning into writing responses rather than worksheet routines will help students to retain the skills.  The teachers have found that this can be taught across the curriculum.  For example, a short answer question in reading can be used to assess a student’s use of the ATB chart requirements.  Also, using social studies and science textbooks to practice the ATB with more nonfiction pieces would also be a goal.


In reading, all fifth grade classes are using both the reading textbook as well as three or four novels in order to practice skills.  The textbook is now outdated, and is not Common Core aligned. So the teachers must supplement the reading text with many more nonfiction pieces that have to be located elsewhere.

The fifth grade is attempting to do more group work and projects that coincide with Common Core.  They are also working toward more student-led lessons that are based on their own research within the classroom curriculum.

Concerning assessments, the teachers are currently working on creating assessments that work more toward the Common Core goals. 

Finally, the fifth grade has specific goals concerning the literature lists.  First, they feel that it is a priority to continue to discuss among grade levels (above and below) any changes that are made to the literature list including titles used for tiers, in class and read alouds. The teachers also need to add more nonfiction pieces to the fifth grade-reading list.

ELA Annual Review Meeting

January 15, 2013

Page 4
Elementary Special Education- Staci Lindelof, Gaye King, Cathy Cope


The elementary special education teachers echoed the reports and concerns of the grade level teachers. They also discussed how Lexile scores are used for tier interventions.  A discussion continued about the fact that a book could be used for tier work and also as a read aloud, since those students would benefit from reading a book twice and review it within a tier group.
Elementary Reading Specialists- 
Lisa Holm, Evon Fredrickson, Debbie Hohulin, Tammy Seneca


Tammy Seneca reported that the testing for students who need tier assistance has been established, and is currently in place at each grade level.  Now, the focus is on researching intervention programs that would best work for the tier groups.  Currently, all reading specialists are using supplements that they have located online, etc.  A quality intervention program would better articulate the student differentiation from one grade to the next.  Evon Fredickson discussed the change in schedules this year for the interventionists.  Some grade levels now have increased time with the reading specialists.  Evon also stated that there is great value in the classroom teachers creating small groups in order to address student needs.  Aimsweb is showing student growth in reading, due to this combination of practices.  
Sixth Grade- Deanna Hunt, Jenny Allen


Deanna Hunt reported that they are working to incorporate a lot more texts that are across varied genres into the sixth grad curriculum.  Both fiction as well as nonfiction are being utilized across curriculum, as well.  


Ms. Hunt also stated that they currently use the CARS assessment in grades six through eight, along with MAP.  They are finding that CARS is much more diagnostic, and has proven to be more valuable for RtI group determinations.


This year, pacing has slowed down in comparison with last year, but Deanna attributes it to CARS testing, along with other assessments.  Ms. Hunt also has found that tests are taking the students longer now.  This is because the assessments now are more application based, as is suggested by PARCC.  Most of the tests now take two class periods, and the students are struggling with them.  But as time goes on, Deanna is certain that improvement will be seen as the students experience more of this test format.  

Jenny Allen submitted a report stating that the majority of the grammar lessons are now taught in warm ups and through daily writing.  She has touched on dictionary skills, glossary usage, spelling, connotations, denotations, and many other concepts that need to be covered on the Common Core checklist.  Mrs. Allen’s classes do a lot of group work and collaboration in groups on mini writing activities.  The types of papers that are written are rotated between the following: narrative, informative, and argumentative.  Currently, they are working on their second narrative paper.  So far this year, they have also done two presentations.  
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Mrs. Allen locates her Common Core resources on the Internet.  She also utilizes the Teaching Channel as a resource, which she really likes.  She has also been trying to pull in social studies, science, math, and literature into the sixth grade writing.  She continues to conference with the students on writing as well as peer editing.  
Jenny’s classes have also been working on keyboarding, and is finding it to be a struggle. This is one of her concerns because the students seem to be lacking in typing skills.  Also, every other week Mrs. Allen utilizes stations.  During these class periods, she borrows IPADS and has different language arts concept used at each station.
Seventh Grade- Deanna Freehill, Jill Gibson


As a new middle school literature teacher, Mrs. Freehill is satisfied with the curriculum pacing, but does not have previous years with which to make a comparison.  She is working to implement Common Core strategies. Citing sources, drawing conclusions, working on comparing and contrasting along with other reading skills have been the focus at the seventh grade level thus far this year.  Deanna is utilizing both text and media in order to teach the various concepts.  Mrs. Freehill has found that the 
students are weak in both inference and summary skills “across the board”, so she has been dedicating additional practice time for these two areas.  Mrs. Freehill has worked with Ms. Gibson and Mrs. Warren to make lesson connections in other subject areas.  However, planning time for this always seems to be at a premium. 


Ms. Gibson reported that there are large changes to the method in which grammar is taught.  Lessons in isolation are no longer presented because research shows that the retention rate is less.  So instead, the seventh grade follows the same teaching format as the sixth and eighth grades.  Those skills are taught as “warm up” exercises.  Spelling no longer is based on a spelling book.  Instead, the words are taken from classes across the curriculum so that the students can find more connections for word meanings.   


Now that writing work is based on Common Core State Standards, it has changed at the seventh grade level, as well.  Work is done in the MLA format, which has been a struggle for the students.  More group work has been incorporated, since collaboration is a large focus for CCS.  Ms. Gibson stated that the textbooks are only utilized on occasion.  Instead, most resources are pulled from the Internet.  So there is a real need for Common Core resources in the areas of reading and language arts.  Another need is more computer availability for the students.  This would allow additional student research and writing opportunities.  
Eighth Grade- Nancy Knittel, Denise Kearfott

Mrs. Kearfott also reported that grammar is no longer taught in isolation, and that it is covered in warm-ups and with other writing.  Writing practice has been increased at the eighth grade level.  The ATB chart is utilized, and the teachers checked to make sure that it was the same chart as the one that is expected at the high school.  Research has also been increased.  Students research a particular topic and then enter into a debate that is research-based.  
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The eighth grade classes read the book, “Wonder”, and then the students were require to write an argumentative paper.  The next book that the students will read is Anne Frank.  The teachers were fortunate to be able to borrow copies from the Fisher for the students.  The teachers also located resources that they plan to utilize while reading the book.  Also incorporated in to the curriculum is the “Scope” magazine that the students seem to enjoy. 
A research paper was assigned this year.  The paper was done in step-by-step fashion so that the students comprehended the proper way to choose a topic, complete source and note cards, as well as a summary and a works cited.  The students were then required to write the paper, and also do an oral presentation that had to include some form of visual aid.
Vocabulary is a priority, and a word of the week is given each week as one exercise.  Students learn the word and spend time discussing it.  Then if the student uses the word at any point during the week, he/she receives extra credit.  Students also complete vocabulary packets each quarter. Activities are assigned that involve similar words, prefix and suffix work, etc. 

Mrs. Knittel explained that the eighth grade literature class is a nine-week course.  During this time, about seven short stories are covered, along with literary term practice.  The students are currently getting more vocabulary and literary term exposure, and they seem to know and understand the terms better.  Mrs. Knittel also teachers one novel, and implements Socratic Circles in her book discussions.  The students really seem to enjoy that format, and it aligns well with Common Core State Standards.  She noticed that during the first nine weeks, the students were not familiar with Socratic Circles.  So she supplemented her own questions, which really got the discussions headed in the correct direction.  

AR is also used in the nine weeks literary classes.  It is going very well; as some students are very motivate to break the past AR records.  For the first time this year, a student earned 415 points.  It is obvious that now more upper level reading materials are needed for the class.  Also the low level readers are in need of more AR book options.  Mrs. Knittel reported that Mrs. Trembley plans to order more nonfiction books in the future.  


Lastly, the RtI focus is working on reading strategies that students have difficulty with.  The groups are formed based on the CARS assessment results.  Those students meet two to three times a week in order to receive differentiated instruction with specific skills.  The students will remain in those specific groups for anywhere from two to three weeks.  
Middle School Special Education- Jenny McClure, April Warren


The middle school special education teachers are co-teachers in the eighth 

grade English courses.  They concur that they are assist students with an increased number of writing and oral presentations.  Next year, there is a possible plan for the addition of one self-contained English class in order to target those students whose needs
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cannot be met in the regular education English course.
Middle, High School Reading Specialist- Erin Nuss


Mrs. Nuss reported that both the CARS and STARS assessments give more diagnostic information than does MAP, and both sets are results are easier to evaluate than the MAP testing results.  
In the reading classes, Mrs. Nuss teaches 100% nonfiction in all of her student 
Intervention sessions.  She also incorporates some poetry into her teaching.  50% of the class time is spent doing writing activities. 

Mrs. Nuss also reported that recently research is being taught across the curriculum in the areas of agriculture and home economics, as well as in the research class.  
High School- Angie Funk, Lauren Heap, Erica Kostoff, Erin Nuss

Mrs. Funk reported that the English departmental meetings that occur on the first Tuesday of the month have been very valuable.  The English teachers need that time to 

collaborate and plan for Common Core implementation, as well as review student achievement.   


Mrs. Funk also reported on the materials that are utilized in the English department.  The textbooks are all out of date, and none of them are tied to Common Core State Standards.  With the increase in the nonfiction requirement, the teachers are finding that they have to seek out supplements elsewhere.  They also have increased their copies by about 60%, since the necessary materials are not located in their textbooks.  Speech, Composition, and vocabulary have no textbooks; so all lessons and activities must be located in other resources.  The vocabulary “Three dollar word wall” has been very successful in Mrs. Funk’s class.  The literature texts are the source for these words.   

As with the middle school, grammar is no longer taught in isolation.  It is often the focus of the class openers, and is also part of some mini lessons.  The teachers reported that students are now better able to determine their own grammatical errors.  

This past summer, several teachers developed “What’s It Say?” which is a writing chart that the teachers were to use across the curriculum.  This format requires the students to present textual evidence, relate their work to documentation, and also show evidence of bias, where appropriate.  The students are improving on their writing skills.  However, the English department is concerned that not all of the teachers are implementing the chart correctly.  The English teachers also plan to review the PARCC test prototypes in order to articulate their writing curriculum so that they can best prepare the students in this area.  The high school teachers would also like to meet with the middle school English teachers do discuss writing expectations.  Mrs. Nuss also suggested that a GCMS Common Core handbook be created in order to have every teacher on the “same page”.
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Erin also reported on the SOAR program at the high school.  She said that most of the students are “buying into it”, though there are some members of the faculty that have yet to see the value of reading every Wednesday during advisory.


RtI at the high school level is headed up by Mrs. Funk, and continues to be a work in progress.  Finding time in the student schedules for additional assistance is a challenge, as is attempting to locate the proper resources.  


Currently, Don Worthington is creating an additional computer lab in the high school.  This is a great benefit, except that the portable lab that was used by the English teachers is going to be removed, so the teachers feel that they are not gaining anything.  So another set of laptops or an additional lab in the future would assist the teachers in this department.  


Finally, Angie reported that the high school teachers worked at the teacher institute last Friday to revise their semester exams, and implement Common Core strategies.  This will be a process that will continue over the next year, as PARCC prototypes become more specific in their testing formats.
High School Special Education- Teri Eichelberger


Mrs. Eichelberger reported that research will be done concerning the possibility of having a self contained English class as well as one math course which would be self contained.  This would address the issue of students who are currently performing at the second and third grade levels.  
Summary of Priorities

The group concluded that there are some main topics that should be addressed by

 the district:

1) District Literature List:  This should be updated and become a Googledocs document

2) MAP testing needs to be reviewed district-wide, as there are some weaknesses in the test as well as what is offered in the results.  Aimsweb and CARS should be included in the discussion.

3) Vocabulary lists for reading and math:  Should there be district-wide lists so that all students are taught using the same verbiage?  
4) Mrs. Hasenauer reported after the meeting that the Lexile ranges have been changed at some grade levels.  This information needs to be communicated to all faculty.   
